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May 24, 2013




The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, Metropolitan King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for your review is the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) response to Ordinance 17476, Section 48, Proviso 1, which asked DAJD to negotiate with the Washington State Department of Corrections (DOC) in order to evaluate the feasibility of transferring DOC inmates from state prisons to county facilities as an alternative to the state reception center, for those serving a short prison term, or those within a period of time before release.  The Ordinance also directed the Executive to notify Council by letter of any notice of termination or requested change to the current inter-local agreement between DOC and DAJD.

This letter supports the King County Strategic Plan through: 1) Financial Stewardship Strategy 1b, “to work with cities/agencies to identify opportunities to provide services more efficiently, such as contracting”, and 2) Justice and Safety Strategy 1e, “collaborate with local jurisdictions to define and provide regional law, safety and justice services”.  In addition, this letter was completed by utilizing existing data with minimal staff time therefore no significant costs were incurred to meet this proviso.  


King County/DOC Contracting

On February 11, 2013, the Council passed Ordinance 17526 relating to a replacement contract between King County, DAJD and the DOC, contract number K9515 for jail bed services for the period of December 1, 2012, and through December 31, 2015.  For the period January 1, 2013, through May 15, 2013, DOC usage of the contract has averaged 135.8 average daily population (ADP), or 15.8 above the expected level of 120 ADP.  

Throughout the negotiations for the 2013 contract, over approximately the last year, DAJD expressed its interest to DOC to explore new contracting models that might meet the needs of the DOC while making good use of underutilized King County jail facility space.  DOC has generally expressed a willingness to engage in such discussions, and the Senate and House have both proposed budget proviso language directing DOC to move to contract with local jurisdictions to address a state-level capacity shortfall by renting space in jail facilities.  As of the writing of this letter, no additional contract discussions have occurred.  


Discussions Related to Additional King County Contracted Space for DOC
 
DAJD and DOC operations and leadership groups currently work closely to ensure King County inmates are housed appropriately, promptly processed through DOC’s Community Corrections hearing process, and receive fair treatment expected by both departments. For example, on March 22, 2013, tours were provided at both of the adult division in Seattle and Kent for the DOC personnel. Present at the tour were Sandy Mullins, Assistant Secretary, Department of Corrections, Adam Aaseby, Office of Performance Management and Accountability, and Scott Russell, Superintendent, Washington Corrections Center, Shelton. The tours were an opportunity for the DOC personnel to observe, assess and engage with management staff the possible opportunities of housing DOC inmates at either facility. Specifically, the focus was on whether the facilities could manage programing and housing of inmates that were sentenced to shorter terms in reducing the population impacts to the Reception Center in Shelton, which are currently overcrowded.  The current overall adult population at both County facilities provides opportunities to house DOC inmates.  Based on space availability, the MRJC seems a likely fit if DOC and the County can agree on a concept that supports this housing. 

Recently, the Kent Division expanded their hours to support the business hours of the DOC Community Corrections Officers (CCOs).  The closure of the MRJC at 5:00 pm allows the CCOs to book their arrestees an hour later than in the past. Previously, CCOs would have to transport their arrestees to either the Seattle Division or to the Score facility in Des Moines. 

The Kent Division has also worked closely with DOC in transporting inmates from other city and county facilities to the MRJC. Recently, transport runs occurred from the Fife City Jail and the Pierce County Jail. These inmates are DOC violators whose stays occur anywhere from 3-30 days. This process has no impact to staffing since these runs occur between normal transport runs that occur between the two divisions.  Although the numbers are low at this time, the Department continues to work closely with DOC assistance as needed. 

In early April of this year, staff from both King County and the DOC formed a joint work group focused on planning to utilize Second Chance Act funding to support reentry and recidivism programming.  Meeting objectives are focused on reviewing the reentry continuum, drafting a gap analysis matrix, and preparing for Task Force meetings that will pull in additional stakeholders from across the criminal justice system throughout the state. The focus for this body of work is on individuals that have contact with both jails and prisons.

Reentry discussion points addressing both jail and prison populations will be assessment and classification, behavioral and programming, release preparation, and supervision services. The group has also developed vision and mission statements specific to the joint planning of the project.


State Budget Discussions Related to Additional DOC Contract Beds

Following up on interest from counties, including King County DAJD, the Washington Association of Counties has been in contact with the state regarding opportunities for expanded partnership to meet the state’s needs and make better use of existing, currently unused, capacity in local jail systems.  As reported by Council staff Clif Curry, prior to the beginning of the most recent legislative session, the Secretary of DOC notified WSAC that the DOC was interested in exploring the option of contracting with counties.  Director of Government Relations Genesee Adkins, Council staff Clif Curry and I attended a meeting among WSAC, DOC leadership, several counties and House and Senate legislative staff to discuss options and issues.  At the meeting, there was a general consensus that the DOC should explore options with the counties through a Request for Proposal process, and the legislature would reflect its intent through budget provisos. 

Both the State House and Senate budget proposals include provisos directing DOC to contract with local and tribal jails to house persons currently housed in prisons. The two proposals are quite different in scope and scale.  The House budget directs DOC to solicit Requests for Proposals from jails on both sides of the state and contract for up to 300 beds. DOC must keep the contracts cost neutral and may pay no more than $65 per day, including the cost of all medical care. No direction is provided as to which inmates are to be housed in local facilities.  The Senate proviso language directs DOC to contract with local jails to house inmates committed to DOC but who have less than 120 days left to serve on their sentence. DOC estimates that roughly 70 ADP would be saved from prison beds in this case. The Senate would cap the rate at $70 per day, including medical costs.  As of the writing of this letter, there is no clear indication which type of solution the legislature will pursue.  

I want to acknowledge the efforts of the King County Corrections Guild (the Guild) to advance partnership opportunities between the county and the state.  The Guild has been an active and positive supporter of discussions with the legislature, and King County labor and management have a common interest in making use of our existing facilities and resources for a valid public purpose and to improve public safety.  

DAJD remains committed to working with our DOC partners to support programs that assist our inmate population when they return to our communities. The reduction of recidivism has been and continues to be of importance in providing a safer, humane and supportive community for the residents of King County.  

Sincerely,



Claudia Balducci 
Director
King County Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention 

Enclosure

cc:	King County Councilmembers
		ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff
			  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council
	Carrie S. Cihak, Chief Advisor, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, 
   King County Executive Office
	Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget
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